
 

 

January 3, 2017 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Tuesday, January 3, 2017, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers and was followed by the Pledge of 
Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter, Mr. 
Ethan Demme, and Mr. Corey Meyer.  Mr. Glenn Eberly was absent.  Also present was Mr. 
Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager. 
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Kurt Baumgardt, 308 Summers Drive, Lancaster, PA 17601 
 
Board of Supervisors Reorganization 
 

a. Appointment of Temporary Chairman 
 
Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Meyer to serve as the Temporary Chairman for the election of Chairman 
for 2017.   
 

b. Election of Chairman 
 
Mr. Meyers asked for nominations for the position of Chairman of the Board of Supervisors for 
2017.  Mr. Blowers nominated Mr. Buckwalter for the position.  Mr. Meyer asked for a motion 
to close the nominations.  Mr. Blowers made a motion to close the nominations.  Mr. Demme 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  Mr. Meyers asked for a vote 
for the nomination of Mr. Buckwalter for the position of Chairman of the Board of Supervisors 
for 2017 which was then approved by unanimous voice vote.   
 

c. Election of Vice Chairman 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked the Board for nominations for the position of Vice Chairman of the 
Board of Supervisors for 2017.  Mr. Demme nominated Mr. Blowers for the position.   
Mr. Meyer made a motion to close the nominations for the position of Vice Chairman of the 
Board of Supervisors for 2017.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion to close the nominations.  Mr. 
Buckwalter asked for a vote for the nomination of Mr. Blowers for the position of Vice 
Chairman of the Board of Supervisors for 2017 which was then approved by unanimous voice 
vote.   
 
Annual Appointments 
 

a. Appointment of Township Solicitor – Blakinger Thomas, Stephen M. Kraybill, Esq.  
b. Appointments of Township Engineer & Alternates – David Miller & Associates, Becker 

Engineering, HRG Inc., and Grove Miller Engineering 
 



 

 

Mr. Meyer made a motion to appoint the law firm of Blakinger Thomas with Mr. Stephen M. 
Kraybill, Esquire as the Township Solicitor and appoint David Miller & Associates as the 
primary Township Engineer and Becker Engineering, HRG Inc., and Grove Miller Engineering 
as the alternate Township Engineers..  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Appointment of Vacancy Board Chairman – Mr. Mark Vergenes 
 
Chairman Buckwalter stated that Mr. Michael Landis consented to serving in the position.   
Mr. Demme nominated Mr. Mark Vergenes to serve in the position.  Mr. Hutchison explained 
that the Vacancy Board Chairman’s role is to fill a vacancy on the Board as a fifth vote if the 
Board is unable to fill the vacant seat in a certain time period.  Chairman Buckwalter polled the 
members present regarding their support for either Mr. Landis or Mr. Vergenes. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to appoint Mr. Mark Vergenes to serve as Vacancy Board Chairman 
for 2017.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

d. Appointment of Depositories – PLGIT and M & T Bank 
f. IRS Mileage Rate Approval ($.535/mile) 
g. Appointment of PSATS Conference Delegates & Voting Delegate 
h. Appointments to LCTCB Board- Representative and Alternate 

 
Chairman Buckwalter stated that the Board needs to appoint delegates and a voting delegate for 
the annual PSATS Conference.  He stated that in the past Mr. Hutchison has been appointed as 
the voting delegate and the Supervisors as delegates. 
 
Chairman Buckwalter stated that Mr. Hutchison is willing to continue to serve as the 
Representative for the Board and he is recommending West Earl Township’s Manager Candie 
Johnson to serve as the alternate.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to appoint PLGIT and M & T Bank as Township Depositories for 
2017, to approve the 2017 IRS Mileage Rate of $.535 per mile, to appoint all the Board of 
Supervisor members who wish to attend the PSATS Conference as delegates and Mr. Hutchison 
as the voting delegate for the Township, and to appoint Mr. Ralph Hutchison as representative 
and Ms. Candie Johnson as the alternate representative to the LCTCB Board as the municipal 
representatives for the Conestoga Valley School District.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and 
it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

e. Resolution re: Appointment of CPA Firm to Perform 2016 Audit – Maher Duessel 
 
Mr.  Demme made a motion to adopt the Resolution appointing the CPA firm of Maher Duessel 
to perform the 2016 audit for the Township.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution #2017-01 
 
Appointments to Vacant Positions and Reappointments 



 

 

 
a. Emergency Services Committee – Two Year Term Ending 12/31/18 

1. Hand in Hand Fire Co. Representative – Paul Fisher 
2. Lafayette Fire Co. Alternate Representative – Scott Hershey 
3. Lafayette Fire Co. Citizen Representative – Bruce Paul 
4. Ronks Fire Co. Representative – Steve Gribble 
5. Witmer Fire Co. Alternate Representative - 
6. Witmer Fire Co. Citizen Representative - 
7. Township Supervisor Alternate Representative – Ethan Demme 
8. Township Citizen Representative - 

 
Chairman Buckwalter reviewed the list of appointment/reappointments for the Emergency 
Services Committee for two year terms ending 12/31/18.  He stated that there are three vacancies 
to be filled at a future Supervisors meeting. 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to appoint Mr. Paul Fisher, Mr. Scott Hershey, Mr. Bruce Paul,  
Mr. Steve Gribble, and Mr. Ethan Demme to the Emergency Services Committee for a two year 
term ending 12/31/18.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote. 
 
Establishment of Treasurer’s Bond Amount - $720,000 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the amount of the bond is based upon PADOT’s requirements for 
Highway Aid funding.  He stated as Township Manager the bond is in his name and protects the 
Township from any theft or negligence.  He stated that the auditors determine the amount. 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Bond in the amount of $720,000.00.   
Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Minutes of the December 19, 2016 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of 
the December 19, 2016 regular meeting as prepared.  
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and the motion was passed by unanimous 
voice vote. 
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Buckwalter presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 
$112,997.66.   
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Meyer to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $112,997.66.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 



 

 

Old Business 
 

a. None 
New Business 
 

a. None 
 
Other Business: 
 

a. AFSCME Agreement: 2017-2020 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the draft AFSCME agreement for 2017-2020 would begin 
January 1, 2017 and has been forwarded to AFSCME for ratification.  He suggests that the Board 
approve the new agreement subject to ratification by AFSCME.  The Board and Mr. Hutchison 
discussed some of the changes in the agreement. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the AFSCME Agreement 2017-2020 subject to union 
ratification.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Resolution re: General Fund Reserve Policy (18%) 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Board had previously adopted a Resolution establishing the 
General Fund Reserve Policy minimum required budget reserve at twenty percent (20%).  He 
stated during discussions for the 2017 budget the Board suggested the annual minimum required 
budgeted reserve be reduced to eighteen percent (18%).   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the Resolution for the General Fund Reserve Policy at 
eighteen percent (18%) of annual general fund expenditures.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion 
and it was passed by unanimous voice vote 

Resolution #2017-02 
 

c. Resolution re: Police Officer Contributions to Police Pension Plan (5%) 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the Resolution for the Police Officer Contributions to Police 
Pension Fund at five percent (5%).  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution #2017-03 
d. Resolution re: Non Uniform Employees Contributions to Pension Plan (3.5%) 

 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the Resolution for the Non Uniform Employees 
Contributions to Non Uniform Pension Plan at three and a half percent (3.5%).  Mr. Blowers 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution #2017-04 
 

e. MS4 Report 
 



 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that Ms. Kadwill has provided an updated MS4 report.  He stated that there 
have been some sinkholes that have opened up and she has been working with homeowners to 
get them repaired properly.  He stated that violations letters have been sent and follow-ups have 
been performed.  He stated that Ms. Kadwill is working on education events for the Township.  
He stated that some other things Ms. Kadwill has been working on is the projects for the 
Bridgeport Watershed RFP with Lancaster City, the load reduction work to identify projects for 
the Conestoga/Mill Creek Watershed studies, and funding opportunities for stormwater projects 
 
Public Comment 
 
None. 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Blowers to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, January 16, 2017 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ralph Hutchison 


















